
TOWN COUNCIL


JAMESTOWN, RHODE ISLAND


April 10, 1995

A regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at the Town Hall, 93 Narragansett Avenue, at 7:35 PM by Council President Fred Pease. The following members were present:


Paul A. Robertson, Vice-President


Richard A. Hines


Mark E. Liberati


Steven M. McInnis

Also present were:


Frances H. Shocket, Town Administrator


Theresa C. Donovan, CMC, Town Clerk


Steven J. Goslee, Public Works Director


Arthur J. Christman, Deputy Fire Chief


Matthew Bolles, Recreation Director


Phyllis M. Tiexiera, Board of Canvassers Chair


J. Christopher Powell, Conservation Committee Chair


Gloria Dahl, Town Moderator


James A. Donnelly, Esq., Town Solicitor

(Donald Armington, Harbor Management Commission Chair arrived at 8:07 PM)

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Hines to amend the agenda to accommodate Secretary of State James R. Langevin regarding item #1 under New Business:


Proposed resolution re: consideration of use of electronic voting machines and combination of polling places for upcoming local election

So voted. Councilor McInnis: The RI Supreme Court issued an order today that they would consider the appeal of certain Democrat hopefuls with regard to inclusion on the printed ballot, but that decision would not be made in time for scheduled May 3 election deadlines, including voter registration and mail ballot applications; consequently, the Supreme Court rescheduled our local election to Wednesday, June 7; Jamestown's Board of Canvassers is working with the RI Board of Elections to establish new dates; (revised resolution distributed and real aloud); oral arguments are scheduled for April 18, but a decision will not necessarily be rendered that day; I feel it is still valid to consider this resolution.

Secretary Langevin: During my last year in the General Assembly I served on and chaired the committee studying and recommending new voting equipment; the optical scan system addresses all our problems, including long lines; only one scanner is needed per polling place, but 15 or 20 people can be voting at one time; my office surveyed over 600 of the over 2000 voters in the March 21 North Providence election event and between 80-90% of those surveyed were pleased with the new units; we are trying to test the equipment in as many areas as possible; I will commit myself and my office to assist with public education so the voters will feel comfortable with the new equipment; about 1 or 2 years ago there was a test in Pawtucket of another system (DRE); optical scanning's main advantage over DRE is that it has an ultimate audit trail of the ballot itself, not just a computer record; the vendor has generously offered to come to this election, including having the technical people on hand; if Council wishes to keep two polling places, machines will be available for both, but the system is such that it could probably handle all voters at one location; the ballot would list candidates by office in a vertical column in party order determined by lottery results, with candidates in alphabetical order within the party group; making a mark where a write-in is located will cause the ballot to be segregated for later tabulation; optical scanners are more cost effective than the mechanical lever machines currently in use, and are more comfortable during voting (whether sitting or standing at a privacy table); there is also a substantial cost savings on printing. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to adopt the resolution as revised and submitted to Council this evening. 

Donald Forest: What types of privacy booths are used? Secretary Langevin: They are provided by the vendor; tables on legs with privacy side panels.

Dolores Christman (clerk and member of Board of Canvassers): Who retains the ballots? Secretary Langevin: The Board of Elections; tally sheets (5 copies) are generated by the machine at the close of voting.

Michael Rembijas: What happens if a unit breaks down? Secretary Langevin: Back up will be on hand; there is a separate bin in the unit available for ballot deposits during a power failures; the warden could then feed the ballots in when power returns or a replacement unit comes in; there is also a battery back up in the computer system to keep track of voting to that point and recall same when power returns and scanning resumes.

Councilor Hines: Should we include a proviso that sufficient machines be provided for two polling places (2 plus one back up)? Councilor McInnis: That appears to be addressed in the revised resolution; the Town Council never determines the number of machines; that is done by the State. Secretary Langevin: The vendor's reputation is on the line. Motion so voted.

 
AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS
1)
Robert Ferrara, RIDOT Resident Engineer re: status of Route 138 construction project: The dirt pile at the Dutra Farm will be removed; the project is scheduled to be finished 06/15/95; I have no knowledge of what the contractor plans to do with the dirt other than move it; it is suitable to some extent as fill; the original contract with Tilcon-Gammino did not include landscaping; RIDOT wants to put that off until a year from now; the contractor will remove the old Eldred Avenue this year and establish two wetland restoration areas; completion will include loam and grass, including at the Dutra Farm; whether or not some landscaping could be done now to relieve the headlight effect on homes on East Shore Road needs to be addressed to a higher authority (RIDOT Director). Ms. Shocket: I spoke to Thomas Gammino; he will be going to the new ballfield to examine it for fill; that is between the Town and the contractor; RIDOT's Edmund Parker said creeping plantings at the North Road overpass can be done now; experimental anti-graffiti paint has been tested on one wall. Mr. Ferrara: Everything will be graded and seeded, trash will be cleared, the median will be finished, etc.; everything will be done except the landscaping.

E. W. Sterling Graham, Jr.: What are unsightly telephone poles springing up? Mr. Ferrara: Those are temporary; the utility companies could not maintain the contractor's pace, so the underground conduit is there; the wires are now down and the poles will be out soon.

Mr. Forest: What about the stop signs? Council consensus: They will be addressed as the ballfield and new traffic pattern are developed; they are state roads and not under local control.

Clyde Byerly: There seems to be a lot of new stop signs but they are all necessary; they just about get people to slow down; old Eldred Avenue needs to be addressed; the area around the entrance ramp to Route 138 west is very dangerous; the jersey barriers and detour sign are down the hill after the intersection. Mr. Ferrara: There will be a cul-de-sac there so as to not landlock some properties; I will try to address your concerns with the road design division; the small orange signs throughout the project are temporary and will be replaced with larger, permanent green signs.

James Tobin: It might behoove the Town to keep as much from the loam pile as possible. Mr. Ferrara: That must be directed to the contractor.


SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING COMMISSION
1)
Class B-Tavern license transfer (of stock) application:




Long Wharf Marina Restaurant, Inc.




dba The Bay Voyage




150 Conanicus Avenue




(Stockholder: Inn Group Associates)






TO




Long Wharf Marina Restaurant, Inc.




dba The Bay Voyage




150 Conanicus Avenue




(Stockholder: Eastern Resorts Company, LLC)

Richard Winkler, Esq.: I am attorney for both entities; Inn Group Associates was the sole shareholder, but has since sold its stock to Eastern Resorts Company; Inn Group Associates was the successor to the developer of the Newport Overlook project; it also bought out the Bay Voyage inn and restaurant; the president has always been R. Perry Harris; it was a Massachusetts limited partnership; the partners have sold out their interest to a limited liability corporation; Mr. Harris is the largest member; the other partners did not want to proceed any further in property development; Mr. Harris' membership interest is 94%; 5% is owned by his wife Karen Harris and 1% is owned by Eastern Resorts Company. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Liberati to approve the transfer application subject to resolution of debts and taxes, and obtaining the signatures/approvals of town officials. So voted.

2)
New license application (Class B-Tavern):




Long Wharf Marina Restaurant, Inc.




dba The Bay Voyage




150 Conanicus Avenue




(Stockholder: Eastern Resorts Company, LLC)

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to approve the new license application subject to the same particulars as the transfer vote. So voted.


CONSENT AGENDA
Councilor McInnis: Remove items #1 and 2. Councilor Hines: Also #5. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to adopt the consent agenda as amended. So voted. The amended consent agenda consisted of:

3)
Copies of minutes of Boards and Committees


a)
Zoning Board of Review (03/07/95)


b)
Tax Assessment Board of Review (03/15, 03/22 and 03/29/95)


c)
Library Board of Trustees (02/16/95)

4)
CRMC Notices


a)
Assent: John Perez (Plat 2, Lot 106; 27 Aquidneck Court) for residential boating facility


b)
Assent: RIDOT (Plats 9 and 11; State Highway Plat 245; Southwest Avenue from Narragansett Avenue to Mackerel Cove and Beavertail Road from Mackerel Cove to Battery Lane) for highway improvement project including paving, drainage, sidewalks, curbing, beach nourishment and landscaping


c)
No Significant Impact: Joseph and Marion Cappuccio (Plat 3, Lot 25; 503 Seaside Drive) to reconstruct roof


d)
No Significant Impact: Town of Jamestown (Plat 11, Lot 8; Fort Getty Park) to replace decking on dock/pier

6)
Request of Community Housing Resource Board that April be proclaimed "Fair Housing Month"

7)
US Geological Survey Programs in RI

8)
Abatements/Addenda Report of Tax Assessor received 04/06/95

1)
Adoption of Council Minutes (03/27/95 regular meeting): Motion by Councilor Robertson, seconded by Councilor Hines to approve adoption of the minutes. So voted by 4 in favor, none opposed and Councilor McInnis abstaining, as he was absent for the meeting in question.

2)
Bills and Payroll: Councilor McInnis: What is the bill from Sovereign Hotel under fire protection? Ms. Shocket: Lodging during a training school in New Hampshire; included in their training budget. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to approve bills and payroll. So voted.

5)
RIDEM Notice of Proposed Water Quality Regulations Amendments and Public Hearing (04/28/95): Councilor Hines clarified with Mr. Goslee a question regarding the proposed regulations. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to approve #5. So voted.


EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT
Solicitor: litigation/real estate. (noted; as scheduled on the agenda)


OPEN FORUM
1)
Scheduled Requests to Address (none)

2)
Non‑Agenda Requests to Address

Anthony Simeone: Regarding the transfer station; my trash bag has been torn apart and investigated, my wife has been sent home with one bag of residential garbage, and I was chastised for not having my sticker on my windshield; my sticker was confiscated and a new one was put on my windshield; the operator needs to have a better public relations attitude; I support the second sticker policy; 1,400 stickers were purchased last year by residents (2,300 households); the $40 cost does not cover the Town's costs of operating the transfer station; each year for the last three years, this community has exceeded its tonnage cap at the Johnston landfill, causing the Town to be charged the commercial rate for the overage rather than the substantially lower municipal rate; residents should be encouraged to use the facility and to recycle; our tipping fee costs have gone up exponentially; the dilemma does not end with the reduced fee second sticker; that just solves the public relations issue. Councilor Robertson: We are trying to address costs, as well as the second vehicle issue. Mr. Simeone: You are currently licensing the vehicle and not the resident; you will never completely stop people who are out to beat the system; I have no problem with affixing a sticker on a second vehicle. Councilor McInnis: The cost of operating the station comes out to $42 per sticker, without even addressing the tipping fee; we also pay the tipping fee for the commercial hauler to haul the trash collected from its private customers from Newport to Johnston.

Adolphe Salaun: Two weeks ago I addressed Council about bringing brush to the transfer station, and am awaiting a response. Ms. Shocket: Regulation #7 states that tree stumps, roots and brush are not acceptable. Mr. Salaun: This was small diameter brush in 4' bundles; the operator called them evergreens and would not accept them. Mr. Goslee: The original intent was that hedge trimmings were from privets; brush generally has a larger diameter and the push blade gets jammed; we require residents to chip it and we will take it for composting. Motion by Councilor Liberati, seconded by Councilor McInnis that the Administrator and Public Works Director determine the appropriate diameter of cuttings to be accepted, and report to Council for further action.

Mr. Forest: I agree with policy of putting a decal on the car with the plate number on it. Ms. Shocket: I will check into how the police are responding to the station operator's violation complaints. Motion so voted. Councilor McInnis: The policy should be consistent; if the operator has to affix stickers to windshields, someone here at Town Hall should also do it for stickers sold here.

Mr. Rembijas: Let the operator sell all stickers; he will affix it and he will have a record of who has one sticker already; he is doing a tough job and supporting the Town's policy.

Mr. Tobin: Why do we have two purchase points? Move everything there.

Ms. Shocket: I want to look into it further. Councilor Robertson: Report back at next meeting, but put it into motion before then if you can. Motion by Councilor Liberati, seconded by Councilor McInnis to take Unfinished Business #2 out of order. So voted. Motion by Councilor McInnis to establish a second sticker policy by a mechanism to be established by the Town Administrator for a fee of $10. There being no second, motion failed. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to establish a second sticker policy by a mechanism to be established by the Town Administrator for a fee of $5 for a full privilege sticker. So voted.


REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES AND TOWN OFFICIALS

1)
Town Administrator
a)
General Report (verbal; no written report)

Town Clerk: The Town will sponsor a rabies vaccination clinic on Saturday, April 29 at the fire station from Noon until 1:00 PM.

Recreation: The baseball and softball seasons open on May 6.

Public Works: Construction of the country club handicapped accessibility ramp begins next week.

Tax Assessment: There are two more Tax Assessment Board of Review hearing meetings scheduled; they will then continue with decisions.

Finance: The computer study committee will meet for the second time tomorrow; the Town Hall telephones are apparently fixed.

Fort Getty: The trench and conduit work are completed; the electrician is to start this week.

b)   Bid awards
Police Weapons: Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to award the bid for pistols to Quick Arms and Supply for $4,809.30 subject to compliance with the bid specifications and budget. So voted.

Fort Getty Dock Repairs: Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to award the bid for dock repairs to Damon Company for $11,789.00 subject to compliance with the bid specifications and budget. Scott Cecil: I have questions on the bidding practice and prevailing wage issue. Ms. Shocket: There is a notation on the bid document that the contractor is to abide by all government regulations. Mr. Bolles quoted from #3 in the bid specifications, calling attention to Title 37, Chapter 13, Sections 1 through 16 of the RI General Laws which governs prevailing wage. Motion so voted.

Fort Getty Partitions: Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to award the bid for partitions to G. J. Sales Company for $7,950.00 subject to compliance with the bid specifications and budget. So voted.

Fort Getty Restroom Repairs: Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to authorize Administrator to solicit quotes for repairs since the amount budgeted (under $5,000) exempts it from the state contract bidding law (RIGL 45-55-9). So voted.

East Ferry Gangway: Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to approve the expenditure of a total of $3,458 to Seawalk Floating Marina Systems for a new gangway to the floating docks at the East Ferry wooden pier, in accordance with recommendation by the Harbor Management Commission. So voted.

2)
Conservation Commission
a)
Rescheduling of Lyme Disease Report (due 04/24; postponed until 05/22): (noted)

b)
Expiration of terms of 3 members: Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to order 3 vacancies advertised. So voted.

c)
Copy of comments to Town Planner on proposed East Ferry project: Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to receive the memorandum copy and postpone any action until further hearing on May 17. So voted.

d)
Copy of letter to CRMC re: brush cutting at Beavertail Park: Councilor McInnis: I am concerned about the Conservation Commission corresponding with other agencies representing the Town of Jamestown without any involvement of Council nor our authorization. Mr. Powell: We have taken a pro-active role in advising various agencies of the Conservation Commission's position; we have done that for the last 12 years; often the comment period expires before the next Council meeting, so we comment within the period. Councilor McInnis: Wherever possible, I would like to see this type of thing presented to Council, in accordance with the Conservation Commission's statutory role, for comment before proceeding; I don't think the commission has the power to file a complaint with any agency without Council's direction. Mr. Powell: If that is Council's policy, then I would like to see that uniformly applied to all the boards. Councilor McInnis: Each board or committee has its own statutory or charter limitations and authorities. Ms. Shocket: Bertram Lippincott III has sat as a member of the Beavertail Advisory Committee, which supported the brush cutting; as a member of the Conservation Commission, was he included in these comments made to CRMC? Mr. Powell: No. Councilor Liberati: Do not put things on Jamestown Conservation Commission letterhead other than those which are routine and regular. Mr. Powell: This is a change from past practice; we will comply, but remain concerned about time constraints.

3)
Town Solicitor: Requests to purchase publicly owned property
a) Paul Sullivan: I have reviewed the titles of Plat 1, Lots 211 and 212; we obtained these lots pursuant to a 1932 tax sale; there are no conditions or restrictions on our ability to convey this property; we never perfected the title, but the 50 year rule applies; easements executed in 1980 run with the property for the benefit of Lot 210 for fire fighting purposes; a reverse easement restricts the height of new construction and prohibits conveyance until the year 2010, if not conveyed to Mr. Sullivan; if it is conveyed to Mr. Sullivan, the Town would continue to have use of the pond to pump water for fire fighting purposes. Councilor Liberati: I would prefer to discuss this further in executive session.

b) Colleen Blackwood: One of the parcels she is interested in does not belong to us; the other is involved with West Passage Development Corporation; I have contacted her to advise of same.

4)
Copy of letter from RIDEM to Recreation Director re: award of OSCAR grant ($5,000) (noted)

5)
Copy of letter from Tax Assessor to Doris L. Pelley re: elderly tax exemption (noted)

6)
Summary and report of Town Planner re: 1995 Community Development Block Grant proposal: Councilor McInnis: Seems to be a discrepancy between the number of proposed activities, but those included in the proposed budget. Ms. Shocket: I believe the Planner is looking for reimbursement to the Town of his considerable efforts, but has placed it at the bottom of the priority list. Councilor Hines: What is the allotment for East Bay Economic Initiative? Ms. Shocket: Councilor McInnis was appointed as representative to the EBEI, but we never heard from them again; the project has not changed; they are working primarily with the staff; they are soliciting Portsmouth, Newport, Middletown and Jamestown for nominal financing of their administrative services; they have never requested inclusion in our CDBG application in the past; I see it as more of an endorsement. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Hines to approve submission of the application consistent with the Planner's April 5 memorandum and authorize Council President Pease to sign said application. So voted.

7)
Harbor Management Commission's request to purchase and install gangway at East Ferry wharf: (previously addressed)

Town Clerk re: optical scanning voting equipment: On presentation of a memorandum from the Town Clerk regarding bills in the House and Senate supporting procurement of a full service optical scan precinct count voting system to replace the mechanical lever voting machines currently in use, motion by Councilor Hines, seconded by Councilor McInnis to support H-6583 and S-1061. So voted.


UNFINISHED BUSINESS

1)
East Ferry lease (continued from 03/27/95): Solicitor distributed draft. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to postpone action to April 24. So voted. Mr. Armington: Other members of the lease committee should be apprised of this draft.

2)
Cost of second resident sticker (previously addressed)

3)
Elderly tax exemption: Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to postpone further consideration until after the Town election on June 7. So voted.

4)
RI Turnpike and Bridge Authority remuneration: Councilor McInnis: I received today a copy of a letter from Senator M. Teresa Paiva-Weed to RITBA Director A. Charles Moretti involving a voluntary agreement by the RITBA to make payments to the Town as reimbursement for costs incurred while rendering Town services; Senator Paiva-Weed had submitted legislation requiring payments of $40,000 per year in lieu of taxes, but that was not successful; the recent property revaluation indicates that the property would only be taxed at $25,000; legislation was resubmitted for $25,000 and has passed through committee and is now being "held on the desk", which means it can be released for a vote at any time; once RITBA became aware of the pending legislation, they reviewed their position and authorized payment to the Town on annual basis; the plan is for $5,000 in this current fiscal year and, each year thereafter, the payment would go up by $2,000 over a 10 year period, so the annual payment would be $25,000 at the end of 10 years, to be a minimum of $25,000 each year thereafter and subject to renegotiation. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Hines to approve the agreement as set forth in letter from Sen. Paiva-Weed to Mr. Moretti and as approved by Mr. Moretti and to ask the Solicitor to draw up an agreement consistent with this letter to be acted upon on April 24. So voted.

(Ms. Donovan left the meeting at this point [10:30 PM]; the remainder of the minutes were composed from the audiotaped recording of the meeting.)


COMMUNICATIONS
1)
RIDEM Notice of Intent to Enforce (work carried out in vicinity of North Reservoir dam)

Councilor McInnis: The Public Works Director can report on suggested remedial measures; the Solicitor can notify RIDEM that we are taking their communication under advisement and will respond in detail at a later date. Councilor Liberati: This is not an indictment, but an invitation to deal with RIDEM; 95% of the remedial measures have already been accomplished, ie. hay baling; the issue of the well will have to be worked out; the Town's position over the years is that anything done within the four corners of the reservoir itself is our business, not theirs; the well was drilled right in the base of the reservoir dam; we can give them engineering information stating that this well will in no way impact the wetland; I recommend the Public Works Director work it out with RIDEM and not deal with litigation. Ms. Shocket: I spoke with Harold Ellis (RIDEM Wetlands Enforcement Supervisor) today; we stopped work and are supposed to meet with them. Councilor McInnis: Ms. Shocket should send a letter of confirmation of that telephone call to Mr. Ellis. Councilor Liberati: Mr. Goslee is developing computations which will show that the amount of water that comes out of this well compared to the waterfall is so minimal that it is impossible that it would have an effect on the wetland. Council President Pease: It is notable that the reservoir is now down almost 3 feet; it should be overflowing at this time of year. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to acknowledge receipt of this communication and authorize the Town Administrator to continue efforts to resolve the matter, and to authorize her to send a letter and whatever letters she deems appropriate to evidence our continuing to work with RIDEM on this issue. So voted. Council consensus: Conservation measures to be discussed at next Water and Sewer Commissioners meeting.

2)
Copy of letter from Cliff Hamm to RIDOT re: Route 138 landscaping delay

3)
Letter from Howard Morrison re: town well
Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to accept communications #2 and 3. So voted.


NEW BUSINESS

1)
Proposed resolution re: consideration of use of electronic voting machines and combination of polling places for upcoming local election: (previously addressed)

2)
License applications:


Applicant



Type


Location
  a) Evan Schrier and

Entertainment
Rembijas Pavilion


Allyson Valentine

(06/24/95)

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to approve the application subject to resolution of taxes and debts. So voted.


Applicant



Type


Location
  b) Thomas W. Horlbogen

Entertainment
Rembijas Pavilion







(05/27/95)

Motion by Councilor Hines, seconded by Councilor Robertson to approve the application subject to resolution of taxes and debts. So voted.


EXECUTIVE SESSION

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to adjourn to executive session at 10:55 PM. So voted. Council returned to regular session at 11:52 PM. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to seal the minutes of the executive session to the public. So voted.

Sale of Real Estate: Motion by Council McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to approve the sale of Lots 211 and 212 on Assessor's Plat 1 to Paul Sullivan pursuant to his request, except that the following conditions be imposed: 1) that the purchase price be $15,000, 2) the Town reserve by appropriate easement, if necessary, the right to connect to the other easement we have over Mr. Sullivan's property to provide continued access to the pond for use for fire fighting purposes, and 3) the deed would be subject to a restriction on building of any structures whatsoever in perpetuity on the sold property. So voted.


ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to adjourn at 11:56 PM. So voted.

Attest:

Theresa C. Donovan, CMC

Town Clerk

cc:
Town Council Members (5)


Town Administrator


Town Solicitor


Administrative Circulation






